Draft Faculty Senate Minutes

November 16, 2009

Present:  Mark Siders, Mary Carrabba, Doyne Mraz, Steven Jessup, Mark Krause, Dennis Slattery, Dennis Dunleavy, Robin Strangfeld, Ellen Siem, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Morgan, Terry DeHay, Anne Chambers, Sherry Ettlich, Jody Waters, David Carter, Pete Nordquist, Kathleen Page
Absent: Fredna Grimland, Maggie McLellan, Donna Mills, Bill Hughes, Greg Pleva, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn
Visitors: Dan Rubenson, Jordan Marshall, Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Dale Vidmar, Kay Sagmiller, Craig Morris, Jennifer McVay-Dyche, Daniel Kim, Paul Steinle

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:02 pm.  

Agenda:

1.  Approval of minutes from November 2, 2009
No corrections. Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Slattery. Motion passed with none opposed; Strangfeld abstained. 

2. Announcements:

Morgan: The Theatre department’s production of Blithe Spirit is excellent; congratulations to students and all involved.

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Cullinan recently returned from New York where she attended a conference on “smart leadership in difficult times.” David Gergen delivered the keynote address on the “new normal” for higher education in the US; identified significant challenges and the urgency associated with higher education in the current recession. Gergen has forecast that many of the jobs that have been lost in the current cuts and reductions in funding will not return, while competition for the resources that are available will increase. Infrastructure and models that have worked in the past may not be relevant in the future, and the current and future situations call for action and new approaches. California State University Charlie Reed also addressed changes in public perceptions of higher education, asserting that other public agencies and institutions are ahead of higher education in public concern. Cullinan reiterated that while the overall assessment of higher education in the US right now is sobering, it is comforting to see others struggle in the ways that we are, and that we continue to do positive things at our institution; sharing the HEC with RCC is an example. 

Mraz noted recent article concerning the elimination of books in the library of at least one institution of higher education in the country, replacing print texts with electronic resources. 

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Klein reported on the recent Provosts’ Council and Academic Strategies Committee meetings held in Portland, including review of new academic programs and changes to existing programs, and a joint meeting between Chief Academic Officers of Oregon community colleges and 4-year universities concerning legislative and other issues.

Changes to Senate Bill 442 were discussed. SB 442 was first introduced last spring, and now includes a directive to study the feasibility, potential program and retention implications, and academic ramifications of converting to a semester system, to which Chief Academic Officers of community colleges seem more receptive than they have been in the past.

Senate Bill 342 addresses rural access to education, specifically, the Associate of Arts and Sciences degree, including Oregon transfer credits, and International Baccalaureate transfer courses and credit granting associated with these.

House Bill 3093 addresses Applied Baccalaureate credits and the Applied Science Bachelor’s degree. Klein noted that this bill indicates the value attached to the technology and vocational credits that students frequently receive at Community Colleges, and that SOU has been ahead of the curve on this matter with the recent approval of an Applied Sciences degree.

Faculty searches for AY F10 have been approved.

Klein also reported on the Enrollment Strategies team. This team comprises Deans from each school and college, Provost Klein, Jonathan Eldridge and Mark Bottorff representing Admissions. This team’s current focus is a push to recruit and enroll from 10 community colleges in Oregon and California, to increase enrollment in both Winter and Spring 2010. Comparison between WUE and Oregon resident students reveals only a $1,000 cost difference, indicating significant benefit to SOU from increasing recruitment and enrollment in Northern California. These students bring additional benefits by living on campus/in the community, and tend to retain better than Oregon resident students. 

5. AC Report from Bill Hughes
Waters presented in Hughes’ absence. The AC meeting on 11/9 focused on concerns over the quality, cost and overall suitability of Sodexo as campus food services provider and revisions to the Distance Education Handbook, including accessibility issues. We will continue to look at changing to on-line faculty evaluations. On December 9, a representative from the U of O will be on campus to meet with faculty and administrators about this. The Associate Provost search will move forward soon; discussion on the scope and description of the position, as well as the possible search committee, took place. AC also looked at Senate Committee restructuring, the all-campus faculty e-mail list, and the need for faculty to supervise students in the Masters in Interdisciplinary Studies. 

6. Student Senate Report from Jordan Marshall:

ASSOU elections have been completed and senators are now seated, although further elections will be needed. Examination of the Student Fee Committee process is under way, looking in particular at the transparency and functions of the committee. Marshall also reminded senators that faculty will be needed on SFC groups and reiterated some of the concerns about Sodexo raised by AC. ASSOU has formed a committee with RHA to look at the quality and cost of university food plans from students’ perspectives.  Students hope other options to the current food plan offered by Sodexo may come forward. Cullinan reported that an audit of food services will be completed shortly and changes should come in January.

Discussion: 

Dehay requested clarification on meal plan options in Cascade Dining Center; Marshall confirmed that only one plan is available to students: an “all-you-can-eat” format, which equates to roughly $10/meal. Students feel this is unsuitable as many do not eat $10 worth of food at single meals but are prohibited from removing food from Cascade to eat later.  

Ettlich requested further details on how/why improvements are expected January. Klein reported that remodeling to campus kitchens in the Stevenson Union and Cascade will be completed, and further discussions about quality should follow. Ettlich questioned whether new kitchen facilities would affect variety and quality of the food. Cullinan noted that Sodexo is highly motivated to maintain the SOU contract and should be responsive to issues that are articulated by the campus community about food. Morris also reported that new chefs will be starting in January, and that Jonathan Eldridge has committed to holding Sodexo to food quality standards that the university has put forward; members of the campus community should contact Eldridge to provide feedback on campus food. Cullinan noted that the initial contracts with Sodexo were not managed under optimal conditions, due to various factors, but that improvements should be imminent. Further discussion included: suggestion for a campus-wide forum on this issue and whether Sodexo is hearing these concerns and responding to them; and whether Sodexo aligns with the campus commitment to sustainability and local responsiveness. 

Information Items:

7. Collegiate Learning Assessment (Dale Vidmar)

Vidmar presented findings on behalf of the University Assessment Committee following the 2007 approval of Assessment process, which focuses on student success outcomes. Overview of the university’s assessment framework included methods, characteristics of the study, evidence gathered, and data sources used for assessment prior to, and after, adopting the CLA. Changes to entrance measures include adding additional testing to existing assessment data sources of FUSE essays, USEM diagnostics, NSSE and HERI data and other indicators including SAT scores, incoming GPA, and ethnicity/demographics. Graduation evidence sources are Capstones, NSSE data, graduation rates and GPA, with the 2007 addition of the CLA process to determine student success. We have no mid-point evaluation process yet.

The CLA aims to assess learning outcomes and benefits for students, involving standardized tests to measure when and how learning occurs. It applies performance-based assessment of critical thinking and writing, testing: analytic reasoning, problem-solving, analytic writing, critical thinking, information literacy and written communication. The institution, rather than the student, is defined as the unit of analysis. Assessment focuses on analytic writing and ability to make and critique arguments.

Incoming SOU students collectively scored higher than 24% (unadjusted) than incoming students from our comparator institutions; 43% when adjusted for institutional and other characteristics, such as SAT scores. Outgoing seniors scored in the 63rd (unadjusted) and 79th (adjusted) percentiles. One hundred first-year students from USEM classes were tested in Fall term 2008, and one hundred senior students were tested from Capstone classes in Psychology (60), Chemistry (10) and English (30).

Some limitations to the assessment have been identified, but overall, these figures show good improvement. Limits to these data include the student population tested, since there was underselection from some departments and programs, and transfer students were not part of the assessment.  We need to gather data over time to assess whether these figures hold (7 years of testing is recommended). Vidmar concluded by thanking members of the assessment team and calling for questions. 

Discussion:
Slattery, Ettlich and others raised significant concerns over sampling processes and the sample that was tested. Vidmar concurred, stating that it can be difficult to invite students based on access to the population and the limited incentive offered to outgoing seniors to participate. He acknowledged Mada Morgan, Craig Stillwell and Dee Perez for encouraging participation from USEM students. Sagmiller noted that the random selection of first year students can be difficult due to the recruiting procedures and lack of infrastructure. Ideally, a true random sample would be generated and the students tested would be tracked over time. The University Assessment team would like to continue to solicit participation from Capstone and USEM students, generate more institutional recognition, and implement a mid-point diagnostic in addition to entry and exit testing. 

Chambers noted that, as a true gauge of student performance and success, it is difficult to assess the institutional contribution since the same students were not tested in their first and final years and that we can’t be certain when and how these improvements took place. Vidmar concurred; consistency and multiple year testing would be better but that the nature of the tasks assigned in the tests are good measures of the competencies we hope to develop at the university. 

Chambers asked if we can know that “real world” factors and experiences are not providing these students with analytical skills and the ability to construct an argument. Sagmiller responded that essentially, we don’t; nor do we test transfer students, so we can’t ascertain that this institution is wholly or solely responsible. However, the preliminary evidence is suggestive that our incoming students are underprepared, but that they leave SOU well-prepared in these areas. 

Extensive discussion followed concerning sampling procedures; Ettlich, Slattery, DeHay, Jessup raised concerns over the appropriateness of referring to the sample as random and whether a random sample is required. Consensus that these are good starting data and that we will look to future work by the CLA to build on these results.

Discussion Items

8. By-laws revision (Sherry Ettlich):

Revisions to By-laws Section 5.223 concerning years-in-rank requirement for part-time instructors seeking promotion to Senior Instructor were presented. Language in the by-laws would now reflect alignment of the requirements for promotion to Senior Instructor to roughly parallel those of Associate Professor. Faculty with permanent part-time appointments would be able to apply for promotion with at least seven years of college teaching in their discipline, at or above Instructor level.

Ettlich also discussed updates to Section 4.000 to add Centers as an academic structure. Definitions of “Center” and “Center Director,” to describe this academic entity and leadership have been developed. Care has been taken to ensure that Centers are described appropriately, and reflect the correct administrative and level without replacing Departments or creating an additional administrative layer between Departments and deans. Changes to Section 4.212 concerning Communication expectations of departments are also proposed to identify the scope of information required from departments, which can range from a quick response to specific information needs, to more extensive and formal reports. 

Both changes will come forward for approval at the December 7th meeting; wording will be sent out one week in advance. Siem expressed discomfort with “Division” as designation of academic entity; Ettlich noted that this language works best with current by-laws to designate secondary academic divisions without requiring significant changes to the by-laws. Dunleavy requested clarification on “concentrations” and “emphases” within the by-laws. Ettlich clarified that these fall under programs and departments as curricular designations. 

9. Distance Education Handbook (Jennifer McVay-Dyche)

McVay-Dyche and others have worked with various individuals and groups on campus to revise the Distance Education Handbook outlining resources, support and services available to convert existing courses to on-line delivery or develop new on-line courses. Feedback has been helpful and revisions have been made to reflect that online courses follow the same guidelines and conditions as traditional courses and to make the handbook a more user-friendly and appropriate tool for faculty. 

Discussion:

Ettlich noted that language about accessibility was concerning, as it suggested roles and responsibilities for faculty that we are not prepared to undertake. McVay-Dyche and DeHay noted that these concerns had been presented and largely addressed in the revised version. Guidelines and suggestions for meeting accessibility needs have been provided by Disability Support Services. Wording has been changed to reflect “best practices” versus “requirements” for faculty, or suggestions rather than obligations. Ettlich noted that practices such as limiting page links, for example, were difficult to implement, but McVay-Dyche reiterated that these are suggestions to enable access and that accessibility checks will be undertaken and feedback and recommendations, including support for faculty, will be provided. Chambers and Waters suggested that a sub-heading in the document plainly stating that these are recommendations and not responsibilities would be helpful.

10. Curriculum Development/Revision (Curriculum Committee)

Slattery agreed to speak on behalf of the Curriculum Committee; Paul Steinle was also in attendance and addressed several of the points raised. 

Following the November 2 Senate meeting, AC had forwarded a memo requesting changes to the proposed Curriculum review process to Curriculum Committee. Curriculum Committee rejected the proposed changes, although Slattery noted that the response was less a rejection than a reinforcement of the original plan presented to Senate. The main point of contention remains adding a second November deadline for minor curricular changes in addition to the May deadline, which would be enforced for changes requiring approval by Provosts’ Council (new programs, certifications, minors, majors, etc.). Debate over the need for a second deadline took place; Steinle asserts that one deadline is sufficient since exceptions can be dealt with on an ongoing basis, but that additional lead time to review proposals will benefit deans who are frequently bogged down by curricular change requests under the current system. Rubenson suggests that the additional time under the May deadline proposal does not necessarily address the main issue raised last year, which was the failure to properly consider all implications of curricular changes. Ettlich also noted that Curriculum Committee is often consumed by minor changes, which may be mitigated by the second deadline. Both confirmed that CAS chairs have not been enthusiastic about the original Curriculum Committee proposal.

Discussion followed concerning the origin of the proposed changes and the extent to which faculty endorsement of this plan currently exists. Steinle reiterated that this plan responds to concerns raised by Senate in AY08-09; DeHay, Chambers, Siders, Rubenson, Waters identified various questions and concerns raised in Advisory Council, Senate and CAS Chairs’ Council that have not been addressed by Curriculum Committee’s response to AC’s memo requesting a second deadline and minor changes to the new course/program proposal. 

Additional considerations included the enhanced flexibility offered by the online ACALOG catalog system; Steinle feels that minor changes will be handled effectively by the capacity to input data into the system on an ongoing basis and reiterates that the second deadline seems unnecessary. 

DeHay suggested more discussion would be needed and proposed convening a study session including Curriculum Committee and Advisory Council members. 

11. Carpenter II Grants 2009-10 (Daniel Kim).

Approved Carpenter Grants for AY09-10 presented for approval by Faculty Development Committee. Motion to approve recommendations made by Waters; seconded by Page. Motion passes with none opposed or abstained. 

12. University Studies Committee (Mada Morgan)

Courses submitted to and approved by USC for Upper Division Integration were presented for information; approval of USC courses will be an action item for December 7. 
Meeting adjourned by DeHay at 5:39 pm.
